Rockville Town Council
May 13, 2020

Page 2

Rockville Town Council

Public Hearing and Regular Meeting

Rockville Community Center, Town Hall

May 13, 2020 – 6:00 pm
1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL – Mayor Leach called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. Mayor Leach explained that if anyone had a comment, they should use the Chat facility.  The following members of the Rockville Town Council were present:  Terry Bell, Dave Firmage, M. Honer-Orton, and Jeff Ballard.  Town Clerk, Vicki Bell, recorded the meeting. 
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – Mayor Leach led the Pledge of Allegiance.
3. APPROVAL OF AGENDA – Jeff Ballard MOVED to approve the agenda for May 13, 2020.  Terry Bell SECONDED the motion.  Terry Bell suggested rather than doing a call for the vote; the Mayor ask if anyone is opposed. 
Hearing no objections; motion passed unanimously.
4. DECLARATION OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST WITH AN AGENDA ITEM – No conflicts of interest were declared.
PUBLIC COMMENT – Clerk Bell read a letter from Jack Burns, a formal complaint against Vicki Parkinson and the alleged continued excessive noise nuisance created by her six barking dogs.  Mayor Leach followed up the reading of the letter stating the Town would be discussing the matter with the Town Attorney.  She does not feel the Town has been negligent in their handling of the situation.  We have done what our Land Use Code allows us to do, but we will continue to investigate what more we can do to keep peace and order in our community.  Terry said we need a nuisance or noise ordinance.  He said we have a nuisance ordinance and it carries penalties.  Mayor Leach said a citation must be signed by the complainant.  On numerous occasions, the (Springdale Police) received a call complaint, but the complainant would not sign the citation.  Jeff asked if Jack spoke with Vicki.  Clerk Bell said the letter indicates he is too upset at this time to talk to her.  Mayor Leach said Jack has tried to work with her in the past.  
DISCUSSION/INFORMATION/NON-ACTION ITEMS


1. REPORT ON ROCKVILLE/SPRINGDALE FIRE PROTECTION DISTRICT – Deputy Chief Gildea submitted a report for March which did not include numbers for April.  In March, the station had 15 total calls with 7 transports, 3 from Rockville and 6 from Springdale.  There were 6 refusals, all in Springdale.  And there were 2 fire calls, both in Springdale.  Dave wants Mayor Leach to ask Deputy Chief Gildea what the proper definition of an approved fire pit is.   
2. REPORT ON RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION – Chair Joyce Hamilton – Chair Hamilton reported the Planning Commission tabled the request for the conditional use permit transfer for the current Amber Inn B&B located at 244 West Main by Garth and Heather Tyler because of delays with financing  by the Small Business Administration due to the Coronavirus.  

The Commission discussed and acted on a home occupation by Marc Solomon for conducting internet sales at 155 East DeMille Road.  We determined he is using eBay and Amazon for those internet sales.  He is not asking anyone to come to his home to pick up merchandise.  He may occasionally use FedEx, but most often uses USPS.  The Planning Commission approved his home occupation permit.  

The Commission then discussed and acted on an application for a building permit to remodel the manager’s quarters at the Zion Red Rock Retreat Villa located at 991 W 230 S by Justin Mabey.  This is the former alcohol treatment recovery center.  The discussion centered around setbacks and the special use of the manager’s quarters within the Short-Term Rental Zone.  The Planning Commission approved that building permit.

The discussion and action on a finalization of an application for a building permit for Tydon Oler on parcel R-166-A, access from River Road in Rockville, the Commission clarified that the paperwork had a lot of discrepancy as to which parcel would be built upon and it was determined to be R-166-A.  His fourth condition was that he come before the Planning Commission proving conditions 1 through 3 had been met.  Condition one was met.  Condition two is something the Town Council will determine tonight.  And condition three we determined had been met. And condition five remains a condition upon the occupancy permit.  In the end, we moved to accept the information provided as sufficient to resolve the conditions of the building permit issuance, subject to the Town Council’s frontage approval, and the Building Inspector and Fire Marshal approval, the building permit will be issued for the construction of a single family residence in accordance with the architectural plans submitted with the original building permit application.  Any changes to the original building permit application or architectural plans must be submitted to the Town Office for review and approval by the required entities before construction begins.  The applicant was reminded the Land Use Code will allow for the residence to be used as the owner’s primary or long-term rental usage only and cannot be used for short-term or vacation rental purposes.  And condition five, the issuance of the certificate of occupancy is subject to written approval of the building inspector upon satisfactory completion of construction and upon approval by the Fire Marshal that the road meets all necessary fire safety requirements, as well as completing the roadway in the approved design.  
Dave Firmage asked for clarity on which parcel Tydon will be building upon and Chair Hamilton stated it is the parcel that is the furthest up the private road.  
ADMINISTRATIVE ACTION ITEMS
1. OPEN PUBLIC HEARING FOR PUBLIC COMMENTS ON THE 2020-21 TENTATIVE FISCAL BUDGET FOR THE TOWN OF ROCKVILLE – Jeff Ballard MOVED to go into Public Hearing.  M. Honer-Orton SECONDED the motion.  
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Leach went on to ask members of the public to provide questions in the chat and stated Vicki will report those questions to the Council.  Mayor Leach said if the public is having difficulty finding the chat button, they can email their questions to the Town Office. There was no public comment made.
2. ADJOURN PUBLIC HEARING – Terry Bell MOVED to go out of Public Hearing.  Jeff Ballard SECONDED the motion.  
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.
3. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON RESOLUTION NUMBER 20-0513-03 A RESOLUTION TO ADOPT THE TENTATIVE ANNUAL BUDGET OF THE REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES FOR THE VARIOUS FUNDS FOR THE TOWN OF ROCKVILLE FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30, 2021 – Mayor Leach commended Clerk Bell for her efforts determining the affects of the pandemic and what it may do to potential income.  Clerk Bell stated that she had restructured the budget in accordance with how the State Auditor would prefer.  Clerk Bell thanked the Council for their help with the tentative budget.  M. Honer-Orton MOVED to approve the resolution and read it into the record.  Jeff Ballard SECONDED the motion.  
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.
4. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON A RESOLUTION NUMBER 20-0513-01 A RESOLUTION PROVIDING FOR APPOINTMENT TO THE ROCKVILLE PLANNING COMMISSION TO FILL THE REMAINDER OF A TERM – Mayor Leach explained this appointment is to fill the position held by Bergen Meyer.  Ken Rybkiewicz applied, and he had been serving as our alternate planning commission member.  Dave Firmage MOVED to approve the resolution, which he read into the minutes.  Terry Bell SECONDED the motion.  
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.
5. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON A REQUEST FROM TYDON OLER TO APPROVE FRONTAGE FOR THE RESIDENCE PROPOSED ON PARCEL R-157-A LOCATED OFF THE RIVER ROAD CUL-DE-SAC – Mayor Leach stated as a matter of information, as Chair Hamilton stated to you, this is coming before us as a condition to a building permit that was approved by the Planning Commission on September 10, 2013.  That approval contained five conditions.  The Planning Commission did not set a time limit for meeting these conditions, due to a legal dispute at the time.  As stated by Chair Hamilton, all the conditions were approved last night at the Planning Commission meeting with the exception of the Town Council’s approval of the required frontage.  This is the matter before you.  In brief, the matter of meeting the Fire Marshal’s access requirements was stalled due to issues connected with access.  This issue was resolved when the Olers acquired ownership of Parcel R-1305-A-7-D.  Ownership of this parcel allows the Olers to meet the design and engineering requirements stated by the Fire Marshal.  Does anyone have any questions or comments?
Megan: It seems they forgot to change the parcel number to R-166-A.  Last night it was determined it was not parcel R-157, but parcel 166. 
Mayor Leach:  That is correct.  But since the application was made under that number, that is how it comes in.  But we are aware that was corrected last night, so we will be moving on that being the parcel number R-166-A. 
Megan:  In that case, I move approval.  

Mayor Leach:  I have a motion I would like to read for this issue if you are okay with that.

Megan:  Yes.

Mayor Leach:  WHEREAS on September 10, 2013, Tydon and Brittany Oler were approved for a building permit subject to several conditions, one being the approval of frontage for the residence on parcel R-157-A accessed by an easement off River Road, and WHEREAS the parcel number referred to for this residence as R-157-A is hereby corrected to parcel R-166-A, and WHEREAS the Planning Commission has hereby acknowledged receipt of the conditions required for their approval with the exception of the Town Council approved frontage, and WHEREAS the Fire Marshal has reviewed and approved access for the residence proposed on parcel R-166-A in his development review – that was Fire Marshal Don Buckley – dated May 15, 2016, subject to certain requirements and limitations, including a maximum number of buildings that may be serviced by the access, and WHEREAS the applicant has satisfied the frontage requirement that was a condition of the approval of the Building Permit, now THEREFORE, I MOVE the Town Council hereby approve the access as a Town approved right-of-way as required frontage for the residence proposed on R-166-A.  Any discussion?  Any comments?

Terry:  Did you get a second? 
Megan:  I will SECOND that motion.  
Mayor Leach:  Now, any comments or discussion?

Dave:  Is there any reason to think the current servicer of Fire Protection would have any difference of opinion here?  

Mayor Leach:  We did provide the Fire Marshal’s review to Deputy Chief Gildea.  He did review it, and he has indicated he does not see a problem with it.  If we approve this, it will go again to the Fire Marshal for the final, official approval, and to the Building Inspector.  
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.
Clerk Bell:  Tydon has just asked to be admitted (to the meeting).  
6. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON A REQUEST FROM TYDON OLER TO APPROVE THE STRETCH OF PRIVATE EASEMENTS SERVING THE OLER PROPERTIES AS A TOWN-APPROVED PRIVATE RIGHT-OF-WAY - 
Mayor Leach:  Okay.  Tydon you are here now.  We just approved your frontage on the Town approved right-of-way.  At this point, your conditions and requirements for your building permit have been met.  You submitted an application for an additional frontage requirement.  Since this has been approved, do you wish to withdraw that second application?

Tydon:  Are you talking to me, Mayor Leach? 

Mayor Leach:  Yes.

Tydon:  Honestly, I did not catch half of that.  I only just now got audio.

Mayor Leach:  Just before you came on, we approved your frontage on the Town approved right-of-way.  That has met your building permit conditions.  You had submitted a second application.  Is there any reason you would not just want to dismiss that and let us move on?

Tydon:  A second application for which?

Mayor Leach:  You submitted two applications.

Clerk Bell:  They are not applications; they are requests for agenda time.

Mayor Leach:  Excuse me, a request for agenda time, my apologies.  

Tydon:  Okay, and one of them was for – the way that the – I was just trying to cover the way the condition was set.  The Code does not actually require frontage.  It requires a Town approved right-of-way, whether it be private or public.  In this case, it would be private.  And so, when they set the condition before it was not for any frontage, because in the Code, that I know of, there is no requirement for frontage.  It just says you have to be on a Town approved right-of-way or street.  So, I just wanted to just make sure we were okay there.

Mayor Leach:  You have been approved for frontage, that is required per our Land Use Code Chapter 7, number 4.  We have approved it, that you have a Town approved right-of-way meeting your frontage requirement.

Tydon:  Okay, but it is a private right-of-way, correct?

Mayor Leach:  No, it is not.

Tydon:  What do you mean, it is not private?

Mayor Leach:  No, we are not in a position to deem that a private right-of-way.  

Tydon:  Well, it stays as it is now, which is private.  

Mayor Leach:  Well, all I can say is there was, as you are well aware, some legal competitive questions as to whether it was or not.  The Town is only recognizing it as a right-of-way.  Whether it is public or private would still be a matter disputed, but we will not be a party to that.  

Tydon:  Well, that would be not what the Town has ruled in the past, though.  I mean, I have got numerous letters from the Town and the Town’s attorney that it is private and numerous Town Council meeting minutes and Planning Commissioners stating that it is private.  

Mayor Leach:  And we also have numerous correspondence and statements from you that it was public.  The actual decision was never adjudicated, and therefore it is a right-of-way made up of easements, and if you want to do something further than that, it is going to be up to you, not the Town.  

(Children playing in background.)

Tydon:  Well, I was just going to go by what the Town’s attorney and the Town’s position that they have taken in the past, I guess.  That was the whole reason why I could not improve that road in the past, is because it was a private right-of-way and I needed permission to do so, and so therefore, there would have been no reason for that condition.

Mayor Leach:  We are not going into that here.  What was required was that you had frontage on a Town approved right-of-way, which we granted in our item #5, and that is what we are doing here tonight.  

Tydon:  Okay, I guess just for the record, and the Town has put it on the record many times before, it is to remain a private right-of-way.

Terry:  Not as far as the Town is concerned.

Mayor Leach:  So, so -

Tydon:  The Town cannot go back on that, there is no way.  Your attorney has put that in writing probably 20 or 30 different times, and even put it in writing to the County.

Terry:  But that is not the issue we are discussing right now.  The issue we voted on tonight was your building permit and the prescribed frontage, that is all.  

Tydon:  There was never nothing about frontage.  That came along at somebody’s whim along the way.  

Mayor Leach:  No, that was –

Tydon:  I did not pay the money I just paid for that roadway for now the Town to start to say that there is a chance in their mind that it is anything but private.

Terry:  We do not care.

Tydon:  Okay, that is great.  

Mayor Leach:  Alright, then we will move forward.

Clerk Bell:  What are you going to do about #6?

Tydon:  I cannot overstate, though, how – I cannot overstate my position on that I should say, given the Town’s previous comments and the route I had to go to obtain that piece of property in order to be able to build, and the Town’s constant position that it was private and those are in the meeting minutes.  Those are said by previous Town Mayors.  Those are said by Town Council and their position that it was private that required me to go through the private route to get that road, so that is well supported.  

Mayor Leach:  Tydon, we have made our motion.  It has been accepted on Item #5, which was the requirement of frontage for your residence on a Town approved right-of-way.  Your second agenda request was that the Town approve a private right-of-way.  Do you wish to withdraw that?

Tydon:  No, I do not.

Mayor Leach:  Okay, then we will move forward on that.  I have had conversation with our attorney that was not a condition to approving your building permit.  

Tydon:  Okay.

Mayor Leach: So, I have a motion.

Tydon:  You guys did the same thing with Diaz on his property, on that roadway going down there, you recognized it as a Town approved private right-of-way.

Terry:  We are not talking about Diaz.  We are discussing your case.

Tydon:  Understood.  

Mayor Leach:  So, with regards to your second request for agenda time, I would like to make a motion and then we can have discussion if there is any.  Whereas the building permit condition regarding frontage approval discussed in Item 5, having been determined to be satisfied and Whereas approval of a private easement is not a condition of the applicant’s building permit and Whereas the public vs. private nature of this access is the subject of competing legal claims and positions that have not yet been adjudicated by a court of law, now Therefore, I MOVE the Town Council hereby denies the request to approve the stretch of private easements as a Town approved private right-of-way.  Any discussion or comments?

Terry:  Are you making that as a motion, Mayor Leach?  

Mayor Leach:  I made that as a motion.

Terry:  I will SECOND it.  

Tydon:  You guys are going to be talking to my attorney again, because this is going completely against what I fought for five years for.  This is incredible, that you even try to stand on this type of a leg.  After seven years and not the direction I wanted to go to try to purchase that roadway.  Now you guys are trying to leave anything open right now towards that not being private is absolutely abhorrent and ridiculous.

Dave:  Mayor Leach and Tydon, being the newcomer to the block, both literally and literally, on Council and on rental - 

Tydon:  The City is going to have damages on this because that is the whole reason, I went that direction was the Town’s stance and it is on record that the Town said this was a private easement.  It is on record from the Town Council.  It is on record from your attorney.  And so, I will come after you for what I paid for that roadway.  

Mayor Leach:  Tydon, I would ask that you allow Dave to finish his comments.  He was –

Tydon: Yep, that is fine.  

Dave:  I guess two comments.  The first is going to be, without the background personally necessary to vote on this resolution, I suggest we table it.  Either that, or I can just abstain from the vote.  The second point that Tydon just made, that there is nothing, on the face of it, there are a number of landowners on that road, as well as the BLM access, so it seems that for the Town to declare it private for one party doesn’t make much sense here, in any face of it.

Tydon:  It is not declaring it private for one party; it is private for all those easement holders.  

Dave:  Including the BLM?

Tydon:  Including the BLM, yes, I have an easement with the BLM.

Dave:  So, is that a 2477 access, then?  

Tydon:  It is.  Well, it is not a 2477 access, it is an actual BLM lease.  I paid for a 60-year BLM lease on that property.

Mayor Leach:  But, Dave, just for your information, the County did state this was an RS 2477 roadway.

Dave:  Okay.

Tydon:  As the Town has said numerous times, only as it pertains to the BLM piece.  

Mayor Leach:  Okay.  

Tydon:  That is in the Town’s attorney’s letters and that has been the Town’s position.

Dave:  So, to access - so just to clarify what you just said Tydon, so in your eyes it is a 2477 road to access BLM parcels.

Tydon:  It is a 2477 road only as it – the County claims it was a 2477 road only as it crosses the BLM property and no more.  And that was the Town’s position.  And Mayor Leach, you can remember the Town’s attorney’s stance on that.  That was the reason you guys denied me.  

Mayor Leach:  Tydon, I would like to - 

Tydon:  You will pay for that roadway.  

Mayor Leach:  Tydon, I would ask if you would hold up one moment.  Based on - 

Tydon:  It is private.  I am sorry.  

Mayor Leach:  I am talking.  I would ask you to wait.  Dave, you suggested we table this matter.  If, in fact, there are issues that we have not addressed, then I would – then if you would like to make that motion, I would second, or have someone to second that and we can look into this further before a decision is made.  

Clerk Bell:  So, what are we doing with the first motion?  Are we rescinding it?  Is somebody going to rescind it?  

Mayor Leach:  The first motion stands for item # 5 because that is what was required per that.  As far as item # 6, this discussion as it pertains to whether this is a private right-of-way, I believe that we need to – 

Terry:  Mayor Leach?

Mayor Leach:  Can you let me please finish?  I would suggest that in order to avoid unnecessary problems, that we table it and take the time to look at these facts.  It has been a long time, Tydon.  This is from back in 2013.  And I think it deserves, for that purpose – we have approved you so you can move forward with your building permit.  This decision does not impact your building permit.  

Terry:  Mayor Leach, you made the motion and I seconded it.  Do you want to –

Mayor Leach:  I would rescind that.  We would like a new motion.  So, I rescind my motion.  

Terry:  Okay, that is what I was, okay.  

Mayor Leach:  Thank you, Terry.

Dave:  I make the motion (MOVE) that we table this for further review.

Tydon:  Yeah, they will not let me talk now.  

(Background noise:  The food’s down there at the picnic table.  Who wants dinner?  Go to the picnic table!)

Mayor Leach:  Someone want to second that?

Terry:  I will SECOND that, Dave.

Mayor Leach:  We have a motion and a second to table this matter to our next meeting so we can look into the past record to see what was stated and what is necessary.  

Terry:  Do we need to vote on that?  

Mayor Leach:  Yes.  Anyone opposed to that motion?  Hearing none, tabled has been approved and we will readdress this issue.  
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.
Thank you.  Tydon?

Tydon:  Yes?

Mayor Leach:  So, we have tabled this.  We will review it.  We will go back in our records to make sure that we address it properly.

Tydon:  Okay.

Dave:  I have got one more question if I could, for Tydon, before he leaves.  The road improvements that were recently done, were those to secure – did you intend for that to secure a private easement or was that to meet Fire Marshal requirements for access?

Tydon:  Any road improvements that were recently done were done by Eric (Brantley), one of the other easement holders to this private access.  They were not done by me.  And he asked for my permission, as the easement states to proceed with those and I did give him that permission.  

Mayor Leach:  Okay, moving on in our agenda, thank you.

7. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON RESOLUTION NUMBER 20-0513-02 A RESOLUTION TO AMEND THE TOWN OF ROCKVILLE “FEE SCHEDULE” – Clerk Bell said the layout is changed to make it easier to find what you are looking for.  We increased the cemetery fees from $150 to $200.  We increased the cost of the second burial from $50 to $75.  Under standard administrative fees, we reduced our photocopy fee from $1 to 20 cents a page for an 8.5 x 11, or 35 cents for 8.5 x 14.  If you bring your own paper, we only charge a nickel a page.  We added CDs and Zip Drives costs for GRAMA requests.  We have always had an application for a fence or wall, but there was never any fee.  We will now charge a $50 application fee for a fence or wall.  Dave asked what kind of fence would require an application and Clerk Bell responded fences over 6 feet tall or made of masonry.  Terry Bell MOVED to approve the resolution.  Dave Firmage SECONDED the motion.  Mayor Leach asked if anyone opposed and hearing none, she declared the resolution approved.  
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.
8. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FOR THE MARCH 11, 2020 REGULAR MEETING – M. Honer-Orton MOVED to approve the minutes and David Firmage SECONDED the motion.  Mayor Leach asked if anyone opposed and hearing none, declared the motion approved.  
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.
9. APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES FOR THE MONTHS OF MARCH AND APRIL 2020 – M. Honer-Orton asked why in April we paid Zion Arborist one check for five invoices.  Clerk Bell responded that he did work for us throughout the spring and then invoiced us all at once.  Clerk Bell went on to tell Council that she has negotiated with Zion Arborist to prune and treat 8 trees a year in the Town Park.  Jeff Ballard MOVED to accept the expenses for March and April of 2020.  Terry Bell SECONDED the motion.  Mayor Leach asked if anyone opposed and hearing none, declared the motion approved.  
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.
LEGISLATIVE ACTION ITEMS

1. DISCUSSION AND ACTION ON ORDINANCE NUMBER 20-0513-01 AN ORDINANCE PROHIBITING OPEN FIRES AND USE OF FIREWORKS WITHIN THE TOWN OF ROCKVILLE DURING THE 2020 FIRE SEASON – M. Honer-Orton MOVED to approve the Ordinance.  Jeff Ballard SECONDED the motion.  Mayor Leach asked if anyone was opposed to the motion and hearing none, declared the motion approved.  
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.
ADMINISTRATIVE NON-ACTION ITEMS

10. MAYOR AND COUNCIL MEMBER REPORTS – 

Jeff Ballard reported the patching is wrapping up and they plan to start chip sealing on Monday.  People should not park on or near the street during this process, as it may result in getting oil on their car.  We had a cemetery clean up on May 4 and 5.  A good number of volunteers showed up each day.  We were not able to get the Purgatory crew because of the Coronavirus.  Jeff also said he had several people help him clean the irrigation ditches before the water started flowing.  Mayor Leach asked if they would sweep the road off before they pave it and Jeff said they would probably sweep it.  The chips will not stick if the road is dirty.  
M. Honer-Orton reported she is waiting for Allen Lee regarding repairs to the sidewalks and she is waiting to reschedule the CERT meeting and bystander intervention meeting once Coronavirus settles down.  

Dave Firmage reported someone took that old mower away from the River Road cul-de-sac.  They cancelled the flood plain training this spring because of Coronavirus.  He reported that Zion National Park is seeing most of the cars in the Park have out-of-state license plates.  And we are seeing an increase of people testing positive for Covid-19 in Washington County.  
Terry Bell reported that at the DTEC meeting in April, they gave a presentation on the economic impacts of Coronavirus on Washington County.  As of April, they figured they were down three to four million dollars in gas tax.  The gas taxes directly affect our CIB funds, so CIB will no longer be giving grants, but rather interest free loans.  We may have a downturn in our B&C road funds next year, although it is still uncertain.  Chris Hall was the project manager on our bridge, and for the SR-9 paving.  He is going to be the project manager for the bus transit system.  As far as Washington County Solid Waste, we are in contract negotiations with Republic for both recycling and garbage.  Garbage will stay about the same; it may go up a quarter or so.  But the recycling will go up about $2 per can per month.  It is either that, or it will go away.  We are talking about giving everyone in the County the ability to opt-out.  They do not think enough people will opt-out to stop the recycling program.  
Mayor Leach reported the Mayors of the five Counties included in the Southwest Public Health Department are meeting every other week to discuss the effects of Covid-19.  There was a lot of pressure, because of the economy, to start opening things up.  Several meetings were held with Superintendent Bradybaugh and Mayor Leach commended the Park for working as best they could to meet the demands that were placed upon them to reopen, even with the significant threat of the virus here in Southwest Utah.  Mayor Leach asked Dave how the first day of the Park opening went.  Dave responded the Canyon filled early, but it was manageable.  The crew that is managing the public right now are the same people that would have been collecting fees.  They were also managing the up-Canyon operations prior to closure, so they have really got this operation down.  The test will be Saturday.  Bryce said the first few days were mellow and then they got hit hard over the weekend.  There is a plan in place to scale down if they cannot manage visitors safely, or if they cannot keep social distancing or if traffic becomes a problem.  If the restroom facilities cannot be managed safely, they will ramp down.  

Mayor Leach further reported that Washington and Kane Counties asked the Governor if they could move from orange to yellow threat levels.  Their first request for May 1st was denied.  Their second request is still being held for consideration.  We did over the weekend have a big uptick in numbers.  There is expected to be an increase in positive, confirmed cases, but they are not necessarily hospitalized, as more people are tested.  But as more people come in to visit from areas that are still struggling with a greater number of cases, I encourage you, your family, and friends to follow the guidelines.  Stay home.  If you must go out in public, wear a mask.  Follow the safe distancing guidelines.  And hopefully we will be able to move past this soon, and see our economy improve.
Mayor Leach stated the bus transit system has been on hold as it was turned back over for some review of the financing.  We have been waiting for the Council of Governments (who is overseeing that project) update.  She understands from Chris Hall they have tentatively scheduled a meeting on the 20th of this month to possibly review the latest numbers.  

Mayor Leach said the Town recognized our 2020 graduating seniors.  Their pictures were on display in the front window of the Town Hall and they each received a goody basket from the Springdale Candy Company.  She heard from the Mayors meetings that many of the seniors were able to drive up with their parents, receive their diploma and get their photo taken.  Students from Dixie State filmed the event and each graduate will receive a copy of the recording. Parents reported this was the best graduation ever!  They did not have to sit in the sun for hours.   

Clerk Bell said we just found out today we missed one of Rockville’s graduates:  Tyson Dennett, grandson of Shelley Cox.  He will be recognized as were the others.  
Mayor Leach thanked all the volunteers who cleaned up the cemetery.  She said it looks so much nicer!  She thanked Council for working through our first electronic meeting.  

Clerk Bell said we are leaving the bathroom facilities in the Town Park closed because we do not have the staff to carry out the necessary sanitizing of those facilities.  Mayor Leach clarified the Town Park is open, but not for rental or group gatherings.  Clerk Bell said the restrooms are not open and the water fountains are not turned on.  
ADJOURNMENT – Terry Bell MOVED to adjourn the meeting. Jeff Ballard SECONDED the motion.  Mayor Leach asked if anyone was opposed and seeing no opposition, she declared the meeting adjourned at 7:17 pm.
Hearing no objections; the motion passed unanimously.
Rod Smith thanked the Council for letting him participate.  






Minutes prepared by:







Joyce Hamilton






Deputy Town Clerk

APPROVED

____/s/ Pam Leach______________

 Pam Leach, Mayor 

